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Dear Madam Prime Minister, Ministers, Deputy High Commissioner, Distinguished delegates, Excellencies, Ladies and Gentlemen,
It is a great pleasure for me to come before you today in my capacity as former Chairperson–Rapporteur of the Open-ended Working Group of the Human Rights Council on an optional protocol to the Convention on the Rights of the Child to provide a communications procedure.
It was only in June 2009 when the Council decided, at its 11th session, to establish the Working Group to explore the possibility of elaborating the optional protocol. At that time, it was beyond our expectations to have the new instrument created in such a speedy manner, remembering the lengthy procedures accompanying most of the other similar mechanisms. The Working Group met for the first time in December 2009 and I was honoured when elected as its Chairperson. In spite of the fact that we had to overcome logistical difficulties at the beginning of the session, it finally turned to a very fruitful, and constructive debate with an active involvement of states´ representatives and independent experts and it made the Human Rights Council to extend the Group´s mandate in March 2010 with a view to elaborate the optional protocol. 
The text of the draft optional protocol resulting from the 2nd session of the Working held in December 2010 and February 2011 was a product of a compromise, on which the Group agreed by consensus after an intense and thorough effort by all involved. With some time passed now and looking back at those days I realise even more clearly the immense responsibility we had with the mandate limited to ten days that would expire after the session with more than an uncertain perspective of its renewal. I therefore want to use this occasion and express my gratitude and appreciation to all who participated in the session and contributed to its successful outcome. It was not only the plenary room where discussions took place but numerous bilateral talks, meetings with regional coordinators, late evening and early morning work and even weekend brainstormings.       
The Human Rights Council´s positive response to the draft optional protocol expressed through its consensual adoption at the 17th session of the Council in June 2011 and the final adoption by the General Assembly on 19 December 2011 was a clear confirmation of the right path that we had taken.  It is true that the Optional Protocol might not have fully met our initial expectations to create the most perfect instrument. However, looking at the adoption of the protocol in a complex manner, it must be recognised that what we have achieved is an enormous accomplishment. The last core international human rights treaty has now a compliant mechanism through which the level of protection of the rights of the child will be significantly strengthened.       
The Protocol´s text draws from similar instruments, especially the most recent ones, using wherever possible agreed language in order to ensure coherence within the treaty body system. Thus, it provides the Committee on the Rights of the Child with the competence to examine individual and inter-State communications as well as to initiate inquiry procedures for grave or systematic violations. All this can be done not only in connection with the Convention itself but what is sometime overlooked, also regarding its first two optional protocols that I would like to emphasise as one of the best results of our negotiations.  
The Optional protocol contains a good range of further important elements, and I dare to say that none of the other existing procedures has all of them incorporated as the protocol does.  It allows the Committee to request the adoption of interim measures to avoid possible irreparable damage, as well as measures to protect individuals who address the Committee. It also contains provisions on the Committee’s role with respect to friendly settlement agreements and follow-up procedures. 

What I consider extremely important is that the protocol takes into consideration the specificities of the Convention on the Rights of the Child and the special needs of children, who will be the primary beneficiaries of the new procedures. Thus, it establishes, for instance that the Committee shall be guided by the principle of the best interests of the child and shall have regard to the rights and views of the child, that it will guarantee child-sensitive procedures and that safeguards will be introduced to prevent the manipulation of the child by those acting on his/her behalf. 
Distinguished delegates,
Before I conclude, I would like to point out one more thing that made the initiative for the new Optional Protocol such a success. It was the joining of forcers and spirit of cooperation among actor with various backgrounds, first and foremost the creation of a cross-regional group of states including countries from all world regions, so called “core group” that was courageously advancing the initiative in spite of many difficult moments.  The NGO community played a very constructive role as well and should be paid tribute for the everlasting enthusiasm and professionalism. I would like to pay special thanks to some persons, although bearing in mind the risk that I would omit someone. I would start with the Committee on the Rights of the Child represented by its then Chairperson and Vice Chairperson Yanghee Lee and Jean Zermatten, Peter Newell who served as an excellent resource person together with his close collaborator Anita Goh. I would like to thank to the Office of the High Commissioner, in particular to Carmen Rueda, Secretary of the Working Group, for her never ending stamina, as well as to Mercedes Morales. My special thanks go to my colleague Ivana Kasarova, who has been with me through the whole process since the beginning and to Peter Guran, my compatriot and member of the CRC. I should also mentioned Eva Tomic of Slovenia, who initially launched an informal process here in Geneva. I would like to express my gratitude for the support of my Government, Government of Slovakia and to the Prime Minister Iveta Radičová, who is with us here. I also thank to the Permanent Mission of Slovakia in Geneva, Ambassador Fedor Rosocha and his Deputy Branislav Lysák. Last but not least, I do very much appreciate all those Governments present here at this signature ceremony, which for the first time takes place, here in Geneva, the capital of human rights. 
Madam Deputy High Commissioner,
I am pleased by a high number of states ready to sign the protocol already at this stage, only within a short time span since its final adoption in New York on 19 December 2011 and I hope the number of ratifications will also rise quickly so that the protocol can enter into force as soon as possible and will be at disposal for those for whom it was created and who need it the most– the children.      
Thank you for your attention.
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